MINUTES FOR TWO (2) PUBLIC HEARINGS

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, JANUARY 17, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Acting Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the January 17, 2017 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  Richard Lutz, John Grant, Scott Marlow,
Carl S. Moore, 

Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton, Vice Chairman

Not Present:  Michael Dolan


Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
Acting Chair Sutton:  The resignation letter of Chairman Edward Mead.  Asked for a 
motion to add to the agenda, a Board vote to nominate a Chairman to succeed Ed Mead.  
Motion:  By Acting Chairman Sutton to add to the agenda a vote to succeed Mr. Mead
as Chairman.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of adding a vote for chairman to the agenda. 
Nomination: Of Scott Marlow as Chairman, by Acting Chair Sutton.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol.
There were no further nominations.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of Scott Marlow being Board Chairman.
(Applause)   
Vice Chairman Sutton handed the gavel to Chairman Marlow.
C.
PUBLIC HEARING LEFT OPEN:  Extended to Close by 2/13/2017; expires 3/16/2017

1. 604 NAUGATUCK AVENUE (ZONE CDD-2) Petition of Maria Torres for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to establish  a day care center on Map 18, Block 370, Parcel 8, of which Kingdom Life Christian Church, 597 Naugatuck Avenue is the owner. 

Tom  Probert, North Arrow Engineering Graphics, Stratford CT.   Played a role in designing the plans for the daycare center.  Present to help answer questions concerning the previous zoning issue.
Chairman Marlow:  Asked Staff if it would be appropriate to review the plan from the initial hearing.

Mr. Sulkis:  The applicant should explain the application and what has changed since the original application was presented and what is being proposed today.

Mr. Probert:  Had not attended the previous meeting and was not aware of the requirements from the past meeting.
Chairman Marlow:  There were questions regarding parking as well as drop off procedure.

Mr. Probert:  Referred to the letter from Maria Torres, the applicant, with regard to drop off and pick up.  He referred to Site Plan 1, which showed the building, street and parking at the building, plus additional parking next door at the Kingdom Life Church, which the day care would be allowed to use.

Mr. Sulkis:  Read his Administrative Summary on this application to give additional background and status of the application.
Chairman Marlow:  Asked Mr Probert if he wished to add anything to Mr. Sulkis’ comments.

Mr. Probert:  The plan indicates the extra parking spots at 600 Naugatuck Ave.  Parking is also being offered from across the street, which is not being used, but was allotted for that building, as indicated by Mr. Sulkis.

Discussion:

Mr. Lutz:  Has a lease been received from Kingdom Life Church showing that the parking has been granted?
Mr. Sulkis:  No lease has been received as yet, which is required.
Mr. Lutz:  Was a sprinkler system installed?

Mr. Probert:   A sprinkler system was installed at the Fire Department’s comments and required for their approval.
Mr. Lutz:  Asked for clarification on Mr. Sulkis’ comments with regard to off-site parking.
Mr. Sulkis:  Explained the regulation with regard to Board approval for off-site parking.

Maria Torres, Applicant:  She received the lease from the owner of Kingdom Life but did not have it printed out. 

Mr. Sulkis:   The Board would not have to receive the lease, but know what the terms of the lease, which is generally a long term lease.  This can be a condition of approval.
Mr. Quish:  Also need a statement from the existing tenant at 600 Naugatuck, if there is one, and find out what their use is and would there be a conflict if the daycare uses the parking.
Mr. Probert:  There is no tenant at this time in that building.

Mr. Quish:  That situation should be addressed in writing as well, in that the building will not have parking available, which would be required.

Mr. Sulkis:  Recalled there was a use for that building.

Ms. Torres:  They only go there on Monday from 3:00 to 6:00 and Saturdays.  The daycare is not open on Saturdays.
Chairman Marlow:  How will the drop-off take place?
Ms.Torres:  Four drop offs for early arrivals in the back.  A teacher will be there to greet the children.  

Chairman Marlow:  There are presently 4 parking spaces there.  If the spaces are occupied could the children still be dropped off?
Ms. Torres:  One of the teachers will greet and take the children inside.  The parents would not go inside.

Chairman Marlow:  Asked if there would be enough room to pull into the spot, turn around and go out?

Ms. Torres:  Yes.
No further questions.
Mr. Marlow:   Opened the hearing to the public.  Asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the application?  (No reply).  Anyone against the application for the daycare?  (No reply)

The public comment portion of the hearing was closed.

Chairman Marlow:  Motion.

Motion:  By Mr. Lutz to approve under conditions:  An acceptable lease for the required parking spaces.

Discussion:
Mr. Quish:  Added acceptable narrative for the use of 600 Naugatuck Avenue to show there is no conflict.with the present use for both businesses to operate.   Outstanding issues and comments from engineering and other City Departments are met with satisfaction.
Mr. Lutz:  Accepted Mr. Quish’s comments as an amendment.

Chairman Marlow:  Discussion or comment on the motion?

Mr. Moore:   Asked for clarification of the amendment to Mr. Lutz’s motion.
Mr. Lutz:  Motion to approve with the understanding that an acceptable lease be obtained for the parking spaces at 600 Naugatuck Avenue, as well as a narrative from the owner of 600 Naugatuck stating that they understand the parking spaces have been leased to the daycare and cannot be used for any other purpose while the daycare is in session. Outstanding issues and comments from engineering and other City Departments are met with satisfaction
 
Six members voted in favor.  Messrs Grant and Sutton opposed.  Motion approved.

D.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Close by 2/21/2017; expires 4/27/2017
2.  
127 HILLSIDE AVENUE (ZONE R-5) Petition of James McElroy for Special Permit 

and Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review to construct a single family residence, 

with a swimming pool within 25 feet of high tide, on Map 49, Block 795, Parcel 88, 

of which Donna Nayden is the owner.

Jim McElroy, 26 Hauser Street, representing Donna Nayden for a new SFR in the VE flood zone that had been substantially damaged in Storm Sandy.  The house will be a four bedroom Nantucket style residence.  The property is in an AE flood zone but the house has been designed and will be elevated to 19 feet above sea level, which is six feet above the BFE requirement of 13.0.   The house was situated back from the street to increase off street parking spaces.
Mr. Sulkis:  Read Stephen Harris’ comments on the application, which specified planning and zoning, engineering and public works comments be satisfied prior to the issuance of a zoning permit.
Mr. Grant:  Noted the discrepancies he found with the plans and CAM report that Mr. McElroy submitted.
(Mr. McElroy did his best to respond to Mr. Grant’s comments)

Mr. Grant:  Made a motion to not approve the application as submitted until the CAM Report and drawings are correctly coordinated.
Chairman Marlow:  Noted the Board had to follow the process of the public hearing before any Board action could take place.
Further Board Discussion:

Mr. Lutz:  Referred to an earlier Administrative Summary by Stephen Harris which was different from the one Mr. Sulkis read aloud.
Mr. Sulkis:  No report from the City Engineer that is more current than December 30th.

Mr. Marlow:  Asked if the Board had a complete application.

Mr. Sulkis:  Not 100% sure.  This was reviewed by Mr. Harris.  Can only go by the reports in the file.

Joseph Griffith, Director, Permitting and Land Use and Milford Building Official, attempted to clarify the discussions and procedures that his office has adopted in terms of receiving the CAM report, as well as the Special Permit, under Article IV of the Zoning Regulations.

He has requested Stephen Harris, David Sulkis and anyone else who is reviewing the drawings make sure they are distinguishing between looking for the zoning regulation requirements, (i.e, Is the deck that is in the V zone being declared as structurally dependent?  Is it above the required elevation for the V zone?), but not get into discussions or analysis or review of the code compliance for that deck.  

When discussions get into about what is the structural or the structural implications; what is necessary engineering associated with the foundations, piers, the deck itself, we leave that for the building permit application.  

Mr. Griffith noted he specifically requested that the Zoning Enforcement Officer, as part of the application for either the Special Permit or the CAM review not get into discussions or review of the structure itself.  With regard to Mr. Lutz’ comments as to the deck drawings, it would not be consistent with the policy in terms of requiring those drawings.

Mr. Quish:  It is still unclear if this is or is not a complete application.  
Marlow:  Should the hearing be kept open to get the questions answered and come back to the Board at the next meeting?
Mr. Sulkis:  If the questions are building code related and outside the general scope of review for a pool that is within 25 feet of the mean high water mark, whether or not they are germane, versus when the applicant comes in to get his actual building permit, he has to be code compliant at that time, even if he is showing the Board a plan tonight that may have the height incorrectly stated, when it comes time to get the actual permit, it will be reviewed.  At that time it will have to be compliant.  Does not think the Applicant is trying to get away with anything.  
Whatever technical issues there may be will be caught at the time of permitting.  The purpose of coming before the Board is for the swimming pool, on which there have been no questions.
Discussion as to whether this was a complete application, to which Mr. Sulkis stated Mr. Harris indicated in his report the application complies with Sec. 5.12, which is the reason it has come before the Board.

Mr. Grant:  Several items don’t meet the zoning regulations at this time.  He has no problem with the project, but there are sections in the regulations that are not met.  
Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing for public comment.  Anyone to speak in favor of the application?  (No response).  Anyone opposed to the application?  (No reply)
The Chair closed the public hearing.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve under condition of compliance with all zoning regulations to be addressed at the time the zoning permit is issued and all building compliance and construction documentation be approved at the time of permitting by the building department.
All City Department comments must be responded to as well.
Second:  By Mr. Sutton
Discussion:  City Departments’ comments must be addressed prior to permitting.
Vote:  All members 
All members voted in favor.  Motion passes.

E.
LIAISON REPORTS  -  

Mr. Grant:  Mr. Sulkis sent a notice to the Board indicating a seminar will be held in Hartford on Monday, January 30th, being sponsored by the State for Planning and Zoning Boards.  Topic:  “Zoning:  How Local Decisions Shape Our Communities Futures”.  This will be a good informational session for the Board.  The seminar is free.

Mr. Marlow concurred.

F.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE   
Mr. Grant:  Two proposed regulation changes are being brought to the Board by the Regulation subcommittee.  Request by merchants downtown for blade signs; signs which protrude from the building.  This is a new regulation.  It  will go under Sec. 5.3.5.9, Blade Signs, which gives a definition and some requirements.  Not to have a conflict with existing regulations, there is a word change to Sec. 5.3.7.1, with some additional wording to that section which would offset any conflicts within the regulation area.


The second proposed change is with regard to “Authority”, which is more of a housekeeping item. At this time if someone from the public wants to make a change to the zoning regulations there is no procedure within the Planning and Zoning office to allow this.  By adjusting the wording in Section X, Definitions, under “Authority”, this text change will clarify that any citizen can come in and make a change to the zoning regulations.

Chairman Marlow:  Any comments or questions by the Board?  (None)


Motion:  By Mr. Grant for Board approval to allow the two proposed regulation changes be submitted to the appropriate agencies for their review and comments.


Second:  By Mr. Quish.



Discussion:  None.




Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.


G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  12/20/2016 and 1/3/2017


Motion:  By Mr. Sutton 


Second: By Mr. Moore 


Discussion:  None


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the Minutes from 12/20/2016 and 1/3/2017.
  
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT  -  
Mr. Quish:  Thanked Tony for his service to the Board as Chairman and welcomed 
Mr. Marlow to his new role as Board Chairman.

 I.
STAFF REPORT – None.
 
J.
ADJOURNMENT


Motion:  By Mr. Sutton to adjourn.

Second:  By Mr. Grant

Discussion:  None
 
Vote:  All members voted in favor of adjournment.
The meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning Board meeting is scheduled to be held on Tuesday, February 7, 2017.

Respectfully submitted,


By:
Phyllis Leggett



  


Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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